[bookmark: _GoBack]SMARDEN PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING MONDAY 23RD OCTOBER 2017

Present:

John Lowings, Mark Wilson, Sarah Ellison, Pete Watts, Brian Bristow, Clifford Ridley, Jocelyn Craig, Marion Hudson, Jo Morton.

30 Parishioners present.

Resolution that Councillor Morton is acting Clerk and responsible finance officer and proper officer for the meeting.

1.	APOLOGIES

Catherine Stanley (Clerk).

2.	MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 09th OCTOBER 2017

The minutes of the meeting of 09th October 2017 were agreed and signed by the Chairman and publication on the website agreed.

4.	MATTERS ARISING

None.  
5.	PLANNING

05/10/17
Application No. 17/00612/AS Amended Consultation
Location: Stoneden Oast, Pluckley Road, Maltmans Hill, TN27 8RF
Proposal: Erection of detached storage shed
Comments: Object – Still too large for site and a storage shed.
Action:

12/10/17
Application No: 17/01550/AS & 17/01551/AS
Proposal: 1. Proposed alteration and conversion of existing outbuilding to holiday let
2: Listed Building – Same
Location: The Cloth Hall, Water Lane, Smarden TN27 8QB
Comments: No comment.  Listed Building/Conservation Officer will dictate.
Action:

17/10/17
Application No.  17/01300/AS (DEL) Amended Consultation
Location: Site to west of Newenden, Pluckley Road, Smarden
Proposal: Erection of 5 timber stables and concrete nase and 20 x 35 menage with hardcore base and sand/rubber surfact
Comments: No Comment
Action:

Additional:

17/00298 1 Hadman Cottages, Bell Lane TN27 8PW
Sarah Ellison reported that the Planning Committee of Ashford Borough Council, at which she spoke, on 18th October had supported the request that the window overlooking no. 4 Hadman Cottages should be removed and resited as a velux window overlooking open fields.  This is condition of retrospective planning permission being granted.  It was also interesting to note that if Smarden Parish Council had not removed their objection to the planning application itself, the Planning Committee would have been minded to object to the whole application and refused the retrospective planning application.


7.	POST OFFICE

John Lowings declared an interest and left the room and Mark Wilson took the Chair. 

Parishioners were informed that they are invited to attend this meeting but speaking is at the discretion of the Parish Council.  

Joceyln Craig gave an update on Gary Mitchell’s options.  

On 09th October 2017 it was proposed and agreed to have a vote of the councillors.  This was unanimous and resolved not to build on The Minnis.  Jocelyn went on to define The Minnis as being common land used as pasture.  It is a public recreation ground and playing field.  From the Parish Council minute book of 1931 it was resolved control of The Minnis be with the Parish Council.

The Parish Clerk wrote to QE2 Fields in Trust to double check and they confirmed only the land owner can submit an application for change of use of the land.  Marion has also spoken to Kent Association of Local Councils (KALC).  She had sought legal advice from Clive Powell at KALC.  He assured her that in voting against building on The Minnis, that the Parish Council had followed due process.  The Parish Council has an electoral mandate and sits in perpetuity (until the next election).  The Parish Council does not have to call a Public Meeting, but should one be held they should be represented.  Regarding discussion about The Minnis then all Parish Councils are bound by the Code of Conduct and declare any interest.  Equally, any parishioners who owned either a house or land adjacent to the proposed site on The Minnis should be encouraged to declare an interest too.  

Mark Wilson gave a background of the history of The Minnis and invited people to speak.  

Mike Barkway asked the Parish Council to confirm whether the Parish Council has the power to vary the documents.  Marion Hudson understood that the QE2 FIT was a covenant which would add further protection to The Minnis.  There is nothing in the document to say we can or cannot. 

Mike Barkway asked the Parish Council to resolve the position before the Charter Hall Trustee meeting on Wednesday.  He said it would be helpful if the Parish Council could be clear on the position.  Mike Barkway said it sounded as though the Parish Council has the right to change and vary the Agreement.  

Marion Hudson confirmed the Parish Council are custodians of The Minnis and they have to look ahead when considering any actions to be taken.

Gary Mitchell spoke and said they had looked at the legal documentation.  The Parish Council is the owner and whether the Parish Council wishes to vary the Agreement.  There are no covenants on the ground.

Hugh Ellison spoke and gave full support to the Parish Council that any development should not be considered or allowed on The Minnis.

Jocelyn Craig said the Parish Council would like a business case to show that there is a need for a shop and it was financially viable.  The Parish Council would be in favour of building on the Charter Hall car park if there was a viable plan.  

Mike Barkway was happy to hear the Parish Council were in favour of supporting a community shop.

Sarah Ellison thought that a shop should have road frontage and was concerned if it was in a corner of the car park.

Hugh Ellison spoke that we have got a shop in the village at the moment.  The shop was bought.  The shop is here and hoped that the Parish Council would deny any change of use.  Hugh thought that someone should buy the shop if it was offered for sale.  

Mark Wilson said that Jill Alanskas was present at the meeting and would correct him if he was wrong.  Mark Wilson said Jill can sell the property as it stands.  No one can force Jill’s hand in any way.

Hugh Ellison said he was not suggesting that we could force anyone’s hand.

Sarah Ellison said that it was common knowledge that Dave Luckhurst had taken on a premises in Pluckley.  Perhaps someone could have a word with him that as he now has two shops he could perhaps put more stock in the Smarden shop.  

Mark Wilson said he would have a word with David Luckhurst.

Marion Hudson said one of the things the Parish Council had been looking at when the Post Office closes – now August 2018.  Marion went to see Alan Knight who runs an outreach service from Headcorn.  Only Harrietsham is large enough to sustain having a daily service of 4 or 5 hours a day because it is a large village.  Alan Knight said it would be difficult to run a Post office in Smarden.  We could be offered two 2 hour sessions a week.  This is happening all around the country.  Alan Knight said they would be happy to run the sorting facility in Headcorn.  Alan Knight is willing to come and talk at a meeting.  Post Office Limited have already been talking to him.

Jocelyn Craig mentioned that the time was not right for a public meeting as there were too many unknowns.  The Parish Council had received no business plans and will consider it when there is something to discuss.

Gary Mitchell said there was no point in a business plan if there was nowhere to build a shop.  He said the shops should be together.  

Marion Hudson said viability is up to Post Office Limited and they will not allow a Post Office to stand alone.  It has to be part of a viable business and they will not back it unless there is a solid business plan.  Marion said the shop per se is not sustainable.  Accounts show that the Post Office salary and sorting office money has kept it running.  The Post Office will only allow the facility if there is an existing business.  

Brian Bristow said that one of Gary Mitchell’s original proposals was the whole of the downstairs of the Post Office could be an improved shop.  Cheryl Stitch said the Post Office salary would remain.  Brian is supporter of what Gary would like to do.  The argument is about where and while he supports the existing premises it is not a practical option at the moment.  Brian supports holding a public meeting.  

Jocelyn Craig said that we keep coming back to this need for a shop.  Jill Alanskas’ shop has not had enough customers.  When Tim and Sam Archer owned the shop there was a survey which showed it could not make money.  Jill Alanskas then bought the premises.  No one has shown there is a need for a shop that would be financially sustainable.

Jill Alanskas said the village had the chance to support The Chequers option.  The Chequers Inn owners have talked about a small extension which would sell essential items without concerns about the size of the shop.  Jill said her shop is “going down the toilet”.  She asked why has the village turned down and is anti to the idea?  Mark Wilson said it met the criteria of Post Office Limited and it was free.  

The general opinion was that The Chequers did not want to run it.

Mark Barkway spoke to say the figures are quite impressive - that commercial shops are struggling and community shops are doing well.  At a public meeting it could be shown it is worth looking at having a local shop.  

Gary Mitchell spoke saying put The Chequers idea “to bed”.  

Marion Hudson said the owners of The Chequers were invited to the public meeting on 13th September but had said they could not be present.

One parishioner said that we need to put an end to asking Jill Alanskas to sell the property.

Richard Evans said that The Plunkett Foundation is impressive.  

Gary Mitchell said that there is more than enough support in Smarden and wanted to be given the opportunity to be able to compile a business plan.  Gary Mitchell clearly favours The Minnis but this is not an option.  

Mark Wilson – confirmed.

Jocelyn Craig said Gary Mitchell’s first option was to build on the car park which is owned by the Webster family.

Gary Mitchell said there a number of potential problems including very little time and ifs, buts and maybes about the Charter Hall site.  To be successful it requires footfall and The Minnis is the area for that.
 
Gary Mitchell said the carpark is not available.  He wants a public meeting for a proper view with a closed secret ballot.  There is no point in holding meeting if the owners said no.

Brian Bristow said that Marcus Palmer had suggested a corner of the Charter Hall car park (on the right hand side on entering).  Gary Mitchell said that the area is not big enough and he was not interested in a development there.  

Mike Barkway said it could be done on the car park land owned by the Webster family but that it is not going to happen until the adjacent land is sold to developers.  His best information is “that will be at the turn of the year”.  We will not know until February 2018.  

A parishioner spoke that if a shop fails on The Minnis that would be a precedent for other building.  He does not think the shop would be viable.

Gary Mitchell said it would not be a white elephant.  The shop would be leased and would fall back to the Parish Council.  Gary said Smarden would have much more green space once the Gladman development was built.  

Concern was raised by Parishioners about parking at any development on The Minnis.

Gary Mitchell said if this could be taken to a public meeting there would be provision for parking.

A parishioner asked whether it would be better to have a pop up shop to see if it is going to be supported by the community and that there were toilets in the Charter Hall.  

Jill Alanskas replied that the focus is the Post Office and not a shop.

Mike Barkway said that passionately held views are good.  There is no substitute for a meeting where the Parish Council listens to the views of the village.  The Parish Council have to make decisions ultimately - it cannot do what it likes but the Parish Council has powers.  The Parish Council can lead the community.

Mark Wilson said that the Parish Council took a vote not to go for a site on The Minnis and that looking around the table the Parish Council would still vote the same.

Marion Hudson said it was the Parish Council’s judgement.  She also made the point that green spaces are being encroached upon with potential development in Mill Lane and Pluckley Road.  The Minnis is in the center of the village and the one piece of land we can preserve.  

Joceyln Craig said that when the Parish Council purchased the ground the resolution was carried without any opposing vote.

Gary Mitchell said that in 1930 there were many more shops in Smarden than there are now.  

Marion Hudson asked how many people at the meeting had been into the shop.  

The Trustees of the Charter Hall have a meeting on Wednesday and Mark Barkway would welcome the feedback to be done round the table and not by exchange emails.  He wants some form of informal discussion and to do their best to find a solution.  

Jocelyn Craig said the Parish Council would be happy for Trustees of the Charter Hall to come to the next Parish Council meeting.

Mark Barkway would like to have a discussion after their meeting on Wednesday and to have a dialogue with someone.

The subject being finished John re-entered the room.

8.	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Marion Hudson said that Mr Windibanks, who moved to Ashenden five years ago, wished to put in a loft conversion.  The issue is the effect of the increase in the property’s value.  The calculation is it had added £30,000 to the value of a recently sold property.  This also affects the road fund levy.  The Parish Council agreed that the Windibanks should put in a formal application.

Sarah Ellison referred to her email to produce 600 flyers advertising the new website for distribution.  This was agreed.  

Clifford Ridley reported there had been another bad accident at Skinners Wench crossroads (Shenley Road and Bell Lane) and that the hedges are obstructing the signs.  John Lowings asked if Brian Bristow and Jocelyn Craig could take the matter up.  

There being no further business the meeting closed at 08.50 p.m.
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